

Published monthly by the Niguel Shores Community Association

MAY 1978

Dear Neighbor,

Due to an extremely busy professional schedule Jerry Quinlan has resigned from the Board of Directors. He did so with regret and the Board accepted with equal regret.

John Densmore has been named to fill Jerry Quinlan's unexpired term. John has long been active in the community with important undertakings such as Chairman of the Architectural Review Board. Much of Niguel Shores' prosperity can be attributed to John.

Please take notice of the letter from Sheriff Brad Gates on page #2. It details a new ordinance by the Crange County Board of Supervisors banning skateboard riding in the roadway. This includes the streets inside Niguel Shores. All violators will be prosecuted.

The Association is continuing work to locate the source of the underground water that continues to plague some residents. A hydrologist and a geologist will then inject a dye into the water to track its flow.

The South Coast Water District has just completed tests which in their opinion eliminate their water mains as the source. The Association will ask the adjoining communities to have their water mains checked for leaks.

Security continues as a vital topic in the community. Numerous houses were broken into during and about the Easter Week. Many suggestions have been heard to lessen the risk, including a neighborhood watch program which I feel is mandatory in this community. Vacation homes, weekend homes and people traveling make for an attractive target. A neighbor that knows your schedule could totally eliminate the problem. Contact the Security Chairperson if interested. Stepped up or additional gate guards have also been suggested. Sounds like a good idea on the surface, but much to our dismay, the Sheriff's Department tells us that our problem is an internal one. Bonified arrests have been made to prove it. Most of those have been minors 13-18 years old living in Niguel Shores. One young man was charged with 16 break-ins. Maybe the parents would like to help?

Negotiations concerning the cracking in the community pool are continuing with Avco in an attempt at averting a major breakdown between them and Niguel Shores. The pool was

completed in June, 1973 and in 14 short months (August, 1974) severe cracks had begun. Cosmetic repairs have been performed but the problem appears to be the expansive clay backfill around the pool. When it rains, the clay expands exerting inward and upward pressure causing costly damage.

I'll look forward to seeing you at the next Board meeting.

Sincerely,

Hal Sullivan
President
Niguel Shores Community Association



SHERIFF-CORONER DEPARTMENT COUNTY OF ORANGE CALIFORNIA

BRAD GATES
SHERIFF-CORONER

OFFICE OF SHERIFF-CORONER

April 11, 1978

Dear Mr. Sullivan:

On March 16, 1978, a new County Ordinance went into effect that prohibits skateboarding in the roadway. This law was passed by the County Board of Supervisors in an attempt to cut down on the number of accidents involving skateboarders and vehicles. During April, our deputies will be issuing warnings in lieu of citations to allow reasonable time for people to become aware of the new ordinance. As of May 1, 1978, citations will begin to be issued.

We would appreciate your assistance in advising your members of this new section.

Thank you for your cooperation.

Very truly yours,

Brad Gates

Sheriff-Coroner

BG:WF:dp

LANDSCAPE

During the past few weeks, we have undertaken a spraying program to help rid our lawn areas of unsightly broadleaf weeds. After the lawns have been sprayed, it is important that they be kept dry and unmowed for several days. Therefore you may notice the lawns in certain areas to be longer than usual for about a week. You may also notice some discoloration of the grass, due to both the chemicals and the lack of water. This is temporary and lush green color will return within two weeks. Two complete sprayings will probably be necessary, as in some areas the weeds had almost entirely taken over.

At this time I would also like to mention that although the droughts may be over, our water conservation efforts should continue. Here in Niguel Shores we are plagued with underground water surfacing in many areas to the extent that it is killing vegetation, causing algae to grow in our streets and gutters, and in some cases causing damage to some structures.

We as your landscape contractor and you as a homeowner must be sure we are not contributing to this problem. Excess water only percolates down past our plants roots and causes problems elsewhere in our community. It is important that our lawns, which are generally shallow rooted bluegrass and perennial rye, be watered so that the top 2-5 inches of soil are moist. This may require frequent waterings of a short (5-8 min.) duration. Our deeper rooted shrubs and trees should be watered much less frequently, but for longer duration. The important thing is to put the water at the depth the roots are.



Hopefully, as of this writing, the majority of people eligible for new decals in our community have obtained them. We wish to thank those people who have given freely and graciously of their time to help with this horrendous project. Also, thanks for the spirit of cooperation demonstrated on the part of most of the community members in facilitating this undertaking. Of course, there always has to be a select few who believe that obstreperous behavior will get them what they want! Obnoxiousness is no excuse for immaturity!

Now, a word of warning!!!!!!!! LOCK YOUR CAR DOORS AND WINDOWS AT ALL TIMES! Because of the desirable location of our community, the new decals are valued at a premium by those outside of this community wishing to gain entrance, primarily to use the beach parking facilities, but also, to visit their friends in here. Unfortunately, a number of decals have already been stolen. The stolen decal numbers and the license numbers of the cars to which these decals were issued have been reported to the Sheriff's Department.

A decal placed on a car other than the one to which the decal was issued will be considered a stolen decal. The car can be impounded by the Sheriff's Department with towing and storage expenses to be borne by the registered owner of the vehicle. Furthermore, anyone purchasing a stolen decal for use on his/her own car can be charged with a felony.

Anyone having a decal stolen, or witnessing same, should notify the Sheriff's Department at ZEnith 7-9999 (toll free) immediately. Also notify the Rec. Center office at 493-0122.

It is sad to note that some of the perpetrators of this thievery and trespassing onto and into private property are some of our own young people living in our community!

NIGUEL SHORES COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION 1978 BUDGET

	Budget Amount	Per Unit of Property per Month (960 Lots)	Percent of Total Reserve and Expenses
Income	1		
Property owners' annual assessment (1)	\$ 671,890.00	\$ 58.32	
Extraordinary assessment and other income (2)	19,092.00	1.66	
Total Income	\$ 690,982.00	\$ 59.98	and also in the second
Reserve and Expenses			
Reserve	\$ 62,052.00	\$ 5.39	9
Expenses			
- Administration (3)	\$ 57,759.00	5.01	8
 Accounting and other (4) professional services 	13,938.00	1.21	2 "
- Insurance and taxes (5)	20,500.00	1.78	3
- Electricity and refuse collection	48,806.00	4.24	7
- General Maintenance (6)	35,034.00	3.04	5
- Landscape Maintenance (7)	320,938.00	27.86	47
- Security (8)	58,057.00	5.04	9
- Recreation Center (9)	68,650.00	5.96	10
Total Reserve and	***************************************		
Expenses	\$ 685,734.00	\$ 59.53	100
Surplus	\$ 5,248.00	\$.45	

Explanatory Notes -

⁽¹⁾ This figure is the total of the annual assessment (885 lots at \$175/quarter for one quarter, 75 lots, the Villas, at \$175/quarter for one month, and 960 lots at \$178/quarter for three quarters.)

- (2) This figure includes an extraordinary assessment on the lots in Sea Terrace II for front yard maintenance, interest on savings, transfer fees on property when sold, and payments by residents for certain youth activities.
- (3) This figure includes office salaries, payroll taxes, supplies, telephone, postage, mileage, duplicator, newsletter, trailer rental, etc.
- (4) This figure includes accounting, audit, legal and consulting fees, and computer charges.
- (5) This figure includes liability insurance, employee insurance and taxes on certain income.
- (6) This figure includes general maintenance salaries, supplies, equipment, and mileage.
- (7) This figure includes the amount paid to the landscape contractor, replanting, irrigation.water, fertilizer, irrigation system repair, and related consulting fees.
- (8) This figure includes the amount paid to the guard service, telephone service for entry gates in Sea Terrace II and guard houses; gate repair, vehicle stickers, and guest passes.
- (9) This figure includes those expenses directly related to the Recreation Center operation and maintenance, including salaries, payroll taxes, supplies, repair, water, gas, electricity, telephone, mileage, etc.

NEW DECALS DENOTE NEW DEAL

Those new, snappy, chartreuse stickers, issued by hard working volunteers, should remind each of us of our personal responsibility for our own and our neighbors' security. Within our guarded gates we are relatively safe, but that safety is commensurate with the extent of our neighborly concern as well as our own common sense precautions.

Here are tips from our Security Committee. Never leave your car unlocked. If you hear a scream, investigate. Know your neighbors so you can spot strangers who may be O.K. but could be up to no good. Investigate unusual noises (breaking glass, loud pops). Do not hesitate to call the Sheriff, ZEnith 7-9999, the moment you suspect some illegal act.

The Security Committee may have additional tips in future issues. Meanwhile we are thankful for the good work of that committee, and for the cooperative spirit that is, after all, the finest kind of security.

BABYSITTING LIST

A list of young people in the community who wish to do babysitting or perform odd jobs is being compiled at the Rec. Office. Summer vacation is almost here and this is an opportunity to earn some extra money for summer fun.

If you are interested, supply the Rec. Office with: Name

Address Age

Telephone #

Please help us keep this list up to date and notify the office when you are no longer available.

BLOCK CHAIRMEN NEEDED

Block Chairmen are needed for the following streets:

Windjammer

Moonsail

Danzig Bay

Seaward Isle Niguel Shores Dr. Sextant

MIRGET DITOLES D

Manta Court

Coral Bay

Gourami Bay

If you can give just a few hours of your time, you will be helping your community in the very important area of communication. Please leave your name and telephone number at the Rec. Office. The Block Chairman Coordinator will contact you.

NOTICE

The Recreation Center facilities will close at 5:30 p.m. Saturday, May 13th due to the Community Steak BBQ. Tennis reservations will be taken in the office as usual.

FOURTH OF JULY

The Recreation Committee is currently working on a 4th of July Community Celebration. Anyone interested in helping plan this event, please contact Carole Daly 496-8418, of Cathy Quijano 493-0122.

WHO'S WHO AND WHAT'S DOING

By Albert & Bertha Johnson

As promised, young achievers of our community take center stage this issue. But first, we have something to share with them and all our readers, friends, and neighbors.

We have just returned from the Lebanon-Israeli border where we were within sight and sound of the fighting. Through a long black-out, troop transports rumbled through the night. Scary? No wonder we were the only ones at breakfast! More baffling, though, than frightening — Jews, Arabs, Christians killing one another. Why? Primitive paranoia, we suspect. Suspicion of neighbors, hatred, greed — the age-old breeders of violence, wars and holocausts.

Yet, there in that land, once long ago, a gentle, courageous Jew taught such verities as "love your neighbor as yourself", and "love your enemy and forgive them that despise you." Pious idealism? Our hunch is that it's hard headed realism.

Another hunch is that if ever we are to learn to live together on this planet we must start where we are. "Love your neighbor"? Why not? We don't have to like his life style, or her hair-do. Just smile, be neighborly. We're O.K., they're O.K. Let's give it a try.

Accolades to soccer champs Scott Richter and Ricky Erkeneff of Windjammer Drive, Doug Snider of Brigantine, and Chris Dougherty of Dosinia. They, with their fellow Beagles, American Youth Soccer Organization team, share the southern California championship with Mission Viejo. Besides being fine sportsmen, these boys are excellent students, active in church groups, and are all round good citizens.

Jolie Pales, daughter of Patricia Bales, is a Phi Beta Kappa senior at Pomona, and will graduate next month, magna cum laude, with a degree in International Relations. Her sister, Kate, a sophomore at Vassar, will be working with ABC in New York this summer.

More honors to youthful achievers slated for next month. Telephone information to Lois Songer, 493-8172. Give the kids a break. Help applaud their good works.

What's doing? You tell us. We've been away. Things are a lot quieter. That is evident, and due, no doubt, to the young people with motorcycles and mopeds being good neighbors. Thanks, guys, for holding down the decibels.

As to our problems, old and new, they sound a lot like growing pains. Evolution, like the democratic process, is slow go some times. It takes a lot of growing up to balance responsibility with authority.

May, and the world re-awakening! A fine month for living and loving.

* * * *

DO YOU KNOW???

With the addition of the 75 new Villas, the total number of homes in Niguel Shores at the present time is 960!

NIGUEL SHORES NEWSPAPER RECYCLING PROGRAM

The newspaper recycling program has now returned over 61,000 pounds of paper to the mill in Pomona, and last week, (April 17) we had the largest pickup yet - 7,790 pounds. As more and more of our residents learn of this project and join in this worthwhile endeavor, we hope to reach 10,000 pounds, or five tons per week.

In the early stages of our recycling program, our "recycler" has been cooperating with us in every way possible to get it started right. However, the <u>weekly</u> pickup has not yet provided enough paper to justify the most efficient use of his equipment. For this reason, Mr. Leensvaart has requested that we go on a twice-monthly schedule instead of weekly. We do not see that this new schedule will inconvenience anyone, so we have agreed to pickups on the <u>second</u> and <u>fourth</u> Mondays each month. In order that the word may spread to everyone involved, we have asked that the new schedule be postponed until <u>JUNE</u>.

Therefore, effective with JUNE, the first pickup of papers will occur on JUNE 12, and the second on JUNE 26. When there are five Mondays in the month, the schedule will not change, but that month, one of the pickups will include papers from three weeks of accumulation.

The month of May will continue as before - every Monday after 2 p.m.

For those residents who have not yet joined the program, all newspapers, telephone books (covers removed), Pennysaver and similar brochures, can be recycled. They do not require tying in bundles. Simply <u>stash</u> them in a carton until pickup day, and then place the box at your curb near your driveway before 2 p.m. on the appointed day. The box will not be removed. If you prefer to use large shopping bags as many do, that is also acceptable.

Please do not throw your discarded papers into the <u>trash</u>. They are worth money to your community. We want them - we need them to generate funds for community betterment at our Recreation Center. Unfortunately, at this time, magazines and slick paper brochures cannot be used.

We will soon have enough funds to initiate our first community improvement which probably will be new kitchen equipment for our Recreation Area Clubhouse.

In the meantime, remember, STASH THEM - DON'T TRASH THEM.

Niguel Shores Men's Club Russell Paslaqua, Treasurer

ARCHITECTURAL REVIEW BOARD

Community cooperation has been excellent in trimming trees on private property. There are still areas where we have been unable to contact residents in person where views are obstructed by trees needing thinning or topping.

Letters will be mailed soon where we know problems exist. In the meantime, let's all look at our plantings with an eye to the effect it has on our neighbors.

Betty Rolapp

NIGUEL SHORES WOMEN'S CLUB

The next luncheon meeting of the Women's Club will be Thursday, May 4, at 12:30 in the Recreation Center.

Margaret Costello of Niguel Shores will speak on Estate Sales. This promises to be an interesting program.

Thursday, May 11, the Adult Crafts group will meet in the Recreation Center between 10:00 a.m. and 2:00 p.m. All ladies in the area are invited to come and get acquainted. Bring your lunch. Coffee will be served.

Thursday, May 18, is lunch-out day. Meet at the Recreation Center for car-pooling at 11:00 a.m. Lunch will be at SULLY'S Restaurant in San Clemente in the Old City Plaza.

Thursday, May 25, Niguel Shores Women's Club is presenting a Spring Fashion Show and dessert on the patio of the CROWN HOUSE Restaurant at 1:30 p.m. This promises to be a special fund raising event, to which we extend an invitation to all.

Bring a friend, better yet, bring two. This will be an excellent time to repay a social obligation.

Tickets are available through Lois Songer, Treasurer. Call 493-8172

Gwen Hobaugh, Women's Club President

MEN'S CLUB NEWS

The first round of the golf championship was held at San Clemente on April 11th. Four more rounds will determine who will succeed Jack Fellows, the defending champion. Lew Peck, golf chairman, has lined up a great golf schedule for 1978. Come join us. On May 9th we will play at Rancho San Joaquin, near Turtle Rock, in Irvine.

Remember, Men's Club meetings are on 1st and 3rd Tuesdays at 8:30a.m. at the Rec. Center. All men residing in this area are invited to join.

Thanks for the great work accomplished by our outgoing officers, Bryce Gillespie, President; Joe Shultz, Vice-President; Hal Lawrence, Treasurer and George McDonald, Secretary.

Charles W. Smith, President

To Rene' Brosseau, on his making a hole in one on the 9th hole at San Clemente April 11th, 1978 in the first round of our 4th annual golf tournament:

Although five down at the time, Rene' coolly and deftly withdrew a pitching wedge from his golf bag. He was uncertain as to the distance, but observed his opponent surveying the situation as he stepped off fourteen paces from the 7l yard marker to the tee. It was obvious as he placed his club behind the ball that he was going to play a soft lob shot and not a cut shot, since the pin was close to the front edge of the green. With complete aplomb, he drew the blade back in a perfect arc and swung, keeping his back slightly tilted, and struck down on the ball. At the top of its trajectory it appeared that he had played too far right, but suddenly the ball started drawing back, softly landing on the green about three feet from the pin and angled directly into the cup from left to right.

VOTING REGISTRATION

If you desire to register to vote in time for the June 6th primary election, call Pat Bales - 23562 Verrazanno Bay - 496-4911 and she will deliver the necessary forms to your door. You simply fill in the form and mail it in.

We will need four election boards for the June 6th primary and November 7th general elections so additional election workers will be needed. To qualify, one must be a registered voter, live in the area served and be willing to work from 6:30 a.m. until 9:00 or 10:00 p.m. (with plenty of time for breaks!). The paycheck is small (around \$25.00) but the rewards are measured in fun and the knowledge that you will have done your civic duty.

Pat Bales 496-4911

MOTHER'S CLUB

TAKING THE MATTER TO HEART....

On Thursday morning April 6th, some people in this community literally did take the matter of Aerobic Dancing to heart. Under the guidance of a trained instructor we were seen bouncing our way around the multi-purpose room, putting our hearts to the physical challenge of choreographed music. We took our pulses, laughed a lot, and talked about how a seemingly benign activity could be such a work out. Many expressed an interest in starting a class here in our community. If you are interested in forming a class, please call Cathy Quijano at the Rec. office for more information.

BEFORE THE NOVEMBER RUSH....

In June, Santa's Workshop officially begins it's 6 month Christmas Faire project. The success of this future event will depend on the support of the adults in this community. We will be taking in suggestions - showing examples, and organizing for certain craft projects. The key word to success here is "support". For more information on how you can support, call Bonnie Maxey - 496-8342 or Patty McCreary - 831-3388.

SUMMER FUN???....

Does the thought of summer vacation and being home with the children make your heart skip a beat for joy or dread? Do you find it hard to admit that having the little ones under foot all summer is a bit stressful? Come and find out how a little understanding and encouragement can for some take the dread out of summer fun. On Tuesday, May 16th at 10:30 a.m., a coffee will be held at the Rec. Center for our speaker Mrs. Linda Rapoport, the children's social worker, from the Orange County Department of Mental Health. Mrs. Rapoport will give us some very valuable thoughts on how to better understand children. This will be a topic of interest for all, since children are a part of our world and we are all involved with them in some way. See you all on Tuesday, May 16th.

Patty McCreary 831-3388 Bonnie Maxey 496-8342

POT LUCK

Sunday, May 21st

Don't miss the regular Third Sunday Potluck. Great food and great people to enjoy it with. Happy hour at 6:00p.m. and dinner at 7:00p.m.

Bring your own service, and arrange for the food you'll bring by calling one of these committee members.

Grace Smith......493-2677

Pat Westphal.....496-6680 Dorothy Lachel....496-5068

It's the annual



HEARTSAVERS CLASS

Did you know the first 5 minutes are the most crucial when someone is having a heart attack? Learn to help save yourself or someone else in such a situation at the Heartsavers Class, Tuesday, May 23rd from 10 a.m. - 2 p.m. This is a four hour class covering most of the CPR (cardio-pulmonary resuscitation) class material. The class is designed to help you care for yourself or someone else in an emergency situation until the paramedics arrive. Heartsavers certification cards will be available to those who attend the class and learn the necessary techniques. So plan on spending a morning at the Recreation Center with your neighbors and develop a lifesaving skill! You never know when you might need it! An evening class will be held in June if there is enough demand. For further information contact Cathy Quijano - 493-0122. Please make areservation by Fri. if you plan to attend.

STAINED GLASS CLASS

Sign ups are now being taken for the Stained Glass class. The class will begin Wednesday, May 17th. Class will meet at the Recreation Center each Wednesday morning (9 a.m. - 1 p.m.) for four weeks. Classes will be taught by Barbara Weiss and Polly Hause, local artisans. Fee \$24.00 plus tools and glass. Sign up now.

Cathy Quijano 493-0122

AFTER SCHOOL RECREATION PROGRAM

The special events for this month are...

Friday, May	5	Wall Ball Tournament
		Who will be champ this time?
Friday, May	12	No activity
Friday, May	19	Cupcake Decorating Day
		15¢ per cupcake
Friday, May	26	Memorial Day Holiday
		No activity

Remember all events begin at 3:45 p.m., latecomers are always welcome. Don't forget Monday is Games Day and Wednesday is Arts & Crafts Day. Children of all ages are welcome for these activities.

Cathy Quijano 493-0122

SUMMER RECREATION

Summer is just around the corner and plans are now being made for summer recreation. The summer programs will include Summer Camp, swim lessons, tennis lessons, youth swim for exercise, exercise class and many other activities. Watch next month's SeaShore News for more information about these activities.

Cathy Quijano

TENNIS COMMITTEE MEETING

Our next Tennis Committee meeting will be at 8:00 p.m. on May 4th. All tennis playing enthusiasts are encouraged to attend. We need your input to improve the quality of tennis in our community.

Alice Drewelow 496-8345

"ITALIAN OPEN" TENNIS TOURNAMENT

Sign up by May 15th for a fun day of Team Tennis (mens, ladies and mixed doubles) which will be held on Saturday, May 20th. The cost will be \$4.00 per person which includes dinner. Make checks payable to Joyce McDowell.

Hosts and Hostesses
Diane & Jim Jameson
Joyce & Jim McDowell

LADIE'S DAY TENNIS

Congratulations to Diane Jameson for finishing #1 on the Ladie's Day Tennis ladder which ran from February 9th through April 20th. Marty Poivre finished in second place.

We all extend our deepest appreciation to Joyce McDowell for inviting us to her home for a super catered luncheon and to Barbara Van Brunt and Stevie Erkeneff for making the arrangements. Thirty ladies enjoyed a luncheon of cold cuts, salads and champagne, paid for by the Ladie's Day treasury.

Ladie's Day Tennis will continue to be divided into two sessions. Everyone is welcome to attend the 9:00 a.m. session where round robin tennis will be played. A new ladder will start at 10:30 a.m. on May 4th for those ladies desiring more competitive tennis. Reservations are necessary for the ladder. It will be limited to sixteen players and continue thru June 15th. Make your reservations by May 3rd with Joyce McDowell.

9:00 a.m. tennis......Evelyn Stevens.....496-4423 10:30 a.m. tennis......Joyce McDowell.....496-2930

STEAK BBQ

It's that time again! Time for the annual Steak BBQ. Join your friends and neighbors, Saturday, May 13th, for a fun-filled evening including a delicious steak dinner and live music. Dinner includes steak, potato salad, and bread. The music will be provided by Ronny Verge. Plenty of beer and wine will be available. Dinner will be served from 6:30 p.m. to 8:00 p.m., the music will begin at 7:30 p.m. Tickets are available at the Rec. Center for \$5.00.

Tickets must be purchased by Wednesday, May 10th. $\underline{\text{NO}}$ tickets will be sold at the door.

Cathy Quijano 493-0122

RS M	SATURDAY		6:30-11:00 STEAK BEQ	8-5 Tennis Tourn. 6:00 Tennis Party		
	FRIDAY	9:00 Exercise 3:45 WallBall Tourney	9:00 Exercise	9:00 Exercise 3:45 Cupcake decorating 19	9:00 Exercise	
	THURSDAY	9-12 Ladie's Day 12:30 Women's Club lunch 7:00 Exercise 8:00 Tennis Comm.	9-12 Ladie's Da 10-12 Women's Club crafts 7:00 Exercise 8:00 Security Comm.	9-12 Ladie's Day 11:00 Women's Club lunch out 7:00 Exercise	9-12 Ladie's Day 1:30 Women's Club Fashion Show 7:00 Exercies 8:00 Sea Terr. II	
	WEDNESDAY	3:45 Arts & Crafts 4:00 Arch. Review	3:45 Arts & Crafts 4:00 Arch. Review	9-1 Stained Glass 3:45 Arts & Crafts 4:00 Arch.Review 7:30 Rec. Comm.	-1 Stained Glass :45 Arts & Crafts :00 Arch. Review	9-1 Stained Glass 3:45 Arts & Crafts 4:00 Arch. Review
	TUESDAY	8:30 Men's Club breakfast 9:00 Exercise 7:30 Board Meeting	Men's Club golf 9:00 Exercise 7:30 Landscape Comm.	8:30 Men's Club breakfast 9:00 Exercise 10:30 Mother's Club	Men's Club golf 9:00 Exercise 10-2 Heartsavers 3 Class 4 7:00 Communications Comm. 23	9:00 Exercise
	MONDAY	3:45 Children's games 7:00 Exercise	3:45 Children's games 7:00 Exercise	3:45 Children's games 7:00 Exercise	3:45 Children's games 7 Exercise	Memorial Day Holiday 29
	SUNDAY		7	HAPPY MOTHER'S DAY	6:00 Potluck	